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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 18 December  2017 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present :


Chairman:  
Cllr J  S Warne 
Vice Chairman: Cllr Kevin Wilkins 


Cllr I S Walters,  Cllr  M Russell, Cllr G Nurden,   Cllr J Warns,  Cllr P Taylor, Cllr J Mickelburgh, 


Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr G Abbott
Parish Clerk: S Smyth
District Councillor Cllr Proctor (District and County Councillor)


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2017-0187

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr G Buckley  (unwell) Cllr R Price (function), 
	

	2017-0188
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Cllr Nurden  – Planning items relating to Broadland DC
	

	2017-0189
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision with 1 abstention that the Minutes of the Parish Council held on 27th November 2017 be approved.
	

	2017-0190

	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2017-0179- The Clerk has not yet informed residents that it has a right of way access down Staithe Lane and will in addition report this in the next Newsletter.
	

	2017-0191
	Public Participation

District Councillor Andrew Proctor gave his report. He reported that the Brooms Planning application had been approved by the District Council purely on the grounds of a lack of a complete 5 year housing supply. (4.7 years). It was disappointing that Highways had not put forward a robust argument against development. The Cuucmber Lane roundabout is now at full capacity. Highways now need to follow through with future developments being put forward to C Committee. The GNLP consultation is coming out in January and he will forward to the Parish Council 66/133 questions to be answered. In the GNLP there is a target of 7200 houses to be built. He pointed out that the call for sites areas in Brundall and Blofield are not planning applications and they will all be assessed in due course and only few will be taken forward into the next stage.
Mike Hammond referred to application number 20172094 on the Agenda for a change of use to a pizza takeaway. He objects  due to access and parking issues.

Nicola Millbank asked the Council to confirm that it will support the village’s objections to the QL application to be heard at Committee on 31st January as it is a matter of record they have already objected. Cllr Warns said the Council cannot bind itself to any such commitment as there could be revisions to the application. A member of the public raised the question of the CPO on Berryfields and why this was not taken forward. Cllr Warns stated that the Council did go through a process with a sound business case but that this was not something Broadland DC  Planning had agreed to, as the delegated authority was given to the Head of Planning who appeared supportive of the revised recreational offer and of the decision by the officer to recommend approval. 

The Council resolved to extend the public participation beyond 15 minutes.
Cllr Wilkins pointed out that the Neighbourhood Plan in normal circumstances would trump an application of this type but this time it simply did not. Don Evans pointed out that he hoped that democracy would result in the issue of capacity being taken into consideration for future developments.He asked if the Parish Council would take a position that it is against all future development? Cllr Warns suggested that perhaps it is time for the Neighbourhood Plan to be revised. Nicola Millank enquired if the Council planned to show off its plans to the village? 
Bob Cole had supported the Council against the planning proposals for Brooms but was disappointed to see at the Committee only one Councillor (Nurden) attending with the Clerk to represent the Council and to hear the Committee discussing the application. He was concerned at the lack of transparency regarding the Muga offer. He proposed a meeting in 2018 to discuss the 5 year plans. The Chairman suggested that unity of the village is an excellent  idea as if Brundall can speak with one voice it can strengthen the village’s position. However the village cannot change Central Governments mind regarding its housing plans.

Sleve Millbank suggested that the incomplete five year housing supply is a farce so what would be the point of even objecting? The Chairman suggested that the MP needs to be brought into play but that it is vital that there is continued discussion with your Local Council. Cllr Nurden suggested inviting the Head of Planning to the public meeting proposed. Cllr Proctor stated that although officers had a decision to make it does not detract from the fact that developers are sitting on approved applications and yet submitting more and more. A member of the public said the key lies at Government level.
	

	2017-0192
	Chairman’s Report – as read out
“As we approach Christmas and this our last Parish Council meeting of 2017, I think we may all agree it has been a year that has been quite challenging in what has been expected of Councillors. Many of whom are still gainfully employed in either full or part time employment but still give of their free time to serve the Village as Parish Councillors without thought of reward. I express my gratitude to them all for their commitment, good humour and work to make Brundall the place we can all be proud to call home.  During the year various matters in the village including proposed housing developments have generated strong feelings that have been robustly expressed by many parishioners, and openly debated at length by Councillors before decisions have been made. This is democracy in action at parish government level, open and accessible to all. In response to comments voiced by a number of parishioners, in the New Year we will be implementing a trial programme of monthly Saturday surgeries for villagers to meet with Councillors to discuss matters relating to the village they may be concerned about. If it is successful, it will become a permanent additional feature of Councillor availability. 

On behalf of Councillors and our Village as a whole, I want to thank our Clerk for all her work over the past twelve months. Her job description covers many responsibilities but they are all carried out with skill and expertise, and always with a cheerful countenance.  

I would like to conclude this last 2017 Chairman’s report with these few words written by Catherine Pulsifer 2015

Christmas, a time for children, that is for certain.

But for others, a time to love your Sisters and Brothers

A time when we do see peace, where fighting actually does cease

Giving gifts and sharing with all, when the world seems anew

Like that first Christmas morn, when Jesus Christ was born

A miracle that happened long ago, still stops our world and shines a glow

ith that though in mind, whether you have a religious belief or not, I wish you all a very happy Christmas and a peaceful New Year”.
	

	2017-0193
	Memorial Hall – Council representative report
There was no formal meeting since the Council last met and one is scheduled for Thursday next. Some of those elected had met to decide on who does what within the Committee structure.
	

	2017-0194
	Highways – Letter from the Riverside Association

A letter had been received about the poor state of access down Station Road and how this made it difficult for business owners and visitors.

Cllr Walters pointed out that the streetlights down Station Road are lit poorly.

The Clerk suggested to lobby NCC Highways and also Railtrack.

It was resolved to write back the the RA and suggest they gather enough evidence for the Council to assist them to lobby the relevant authorities.
	*Parish Clerk

	2017-0195
	Planning
Broom Boats application - 20161483 Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 m2 and up to 155 dwellings, open space and vehicular access Land at Yarmouth Road, Postwick, Brundall – Broom Boats Ltd And Norfolk Land Ltd.

As this was reported in the public participation there was nothing further to add.
Household applications:

20172094 – 116 The Street, Change of Use from Optician (A1) to Pizza Takeaway (A5) and External Flue to the Rear Objection  due to traffic and access issues and inadequate plans for parking spaces.

20172095– Site off Oakhill, Erection of Detached Dwelling (outline). Supported.


	

	2017-0196
	Report from Land Management Committee Chairman (Author Cllr Bob Price – delivered on Cllr Price’s behalf)
The Land Management Committee meet last Tuesday and illness and work commitment meant the Clerk and Cllr Warnes were unavoidably absent. Unfortunately the same applied to 3 representatives of our partners but all were represented. The meeting was very productive.

Cemetery 
The Cemetery project involving an enhancement of land to the right as you enter has evolved into something that will be of great credit and historical value to the village. The Committee agreed without dissent to support the creation of a Memorial to commemorate the 100th anniversary of the end of The Great War and to incorporate a Memorial to remember World War 2 and all those who served and paid the ultimate price. It was resolved to put this to full Council for approval so the project could be completed and ready for dedication by 11.11.18. The proposal is to accept and go ahead with 

· To prepare a site to the right of the entrance to the cemetery to allow for the installation of a memorial to commemorate the 100 year anniversary of the end of World War 1.
· To prepare a site to the right of the entrance to the cemetery to allow for the installation of a memorial to commemorate those lost in World War 2.
· To contract a qualified Monumental Mason namely Colin Smith to supply and fit 2 Granite Shards in either polished or eggshell finish as per sketch provided by Friends of Cremer’s Meadow.
· One shard to have the words “Lest we Forget” engraved in suitable size and possibly enhanced by a Poppy symbol design. The other to have 1939 - 1945 (or similar) engraved.
· The Shards to be 54” high from ground level and 14” wide (sizes approximate).
· To prepare an area around the Shards and infill with shingle to highlight the memorial.
The cost of this project based on the prices to hand would be requiring a budget of £1150.00.
As I understand it the costs cannot be funded from the Parish coffers but grants are available and public subscription/donations form the public and charity giving organisations will be forthcoming. It would be appreciated if Myself, The Clerk and Chairman be delegated to get this project underway.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to get the project underway as proposed.
Church Fen*
The survey of the site and ongoing problems were discussed and is still one of great concern and will be the focus of an in depth discussion no doubt. The LM Committee concluded that the options available were as follows:

· a. Contact interested organisations such as RSBP, NWT or whomever to establish partnership whereby they take on the running and maintenance of the Fen in whatever manner so as not to cost the Parish sums of money it cannot afford.
· b. Close the Boardwalk by taking out lengths of the pathway at each end and erect signage and tapes warning people not to us the Boardwalk. The method of access would be by the natural pathway. 
· c. In the mean time essential repairs would done until decision has been made.
Cremers Meadow
Work is ongoing with plans put forward for routing maintenance. The Friends of Cremer’s Meadow are suggesting the purchase and installation of quality signage at about £1300 from the donation given of £2500. This was accepted with the caveat it seemed expensive, the committee were assured it was a double sided, lockable and unit fit for the purpose long term. Plans for the re-inforcement and installation of safety measure to prevent the bank crumbling by effectively forming a boat.mooring were also accepted. A much simpler dipping platform was suggested and the Committee advised that any construction over water would have to meet the strictest safety measures and that the Parish Council would reserve the right to ask for whatever conditions to apply that were necessary. No proposal was put forward at this stage.

Countryside Park/Allotments
The entrance to the car has been completed. The water meter has been found and a bit of work needs doing to reinforce the lid. Approval was given for Mr Chandler to get this done with the budget for the Countryside park therefore freeing up a bit more parking. 

Bus Shelter work
All done, apart from the seat in the shelter at the top of Links Lane in the Street.

	*LM Comm


	2017-0197
	Anti social behaviour in Brundall

Cllr Russell reported that there had 2 sessions at the Hall to engage with youths and to offer them pizza and drinks whilst trying to find a way to resolve any ASB in the areas. Attendance has been sparse with further sessions planned for January. The Chairman wished them well.

	Parish Clerk/Cllr Buckley/Cllr Russell

	2017-0198

	Finance
Bills for payment for December 2017 – £20589.33  including vat and for the Chairman and one other to sign the Schedule.  Approved unanimously.
War Memorial proposal has already been approved within the Land Management item.

	

	2017-0199
	Clerks Correspondence

None
	

	2017-0200

	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council –18th December 2017 (Main meeting date)
GNLP consultation regulation 18.
Public Meeting to be reported.

Preparations for comments at the BDC Planning Committee meeting for the QL application.


	

	2017-0201
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

22nd January 2018 - 7pm  at the St Laurence Rooms
Meeting closed at 8.40pm for refreshments
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for December  17
	

	Parish clerk costs
	3,438.85

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£526.44

	Annual Fees
	£524.60

	Allotments/C Park
	£11.61

	Street Lighting
	£653.21

	Handyman
	£408.00

	Office expense
	£122.81

	Repairs and Renewals
	£217.26

	Telephone
	£45.19

	Projects
	£11,714.76

	Land Management
	£65.00

	Donation
	£200.00

	Members expenses
	£11.25

	Total expenditure
	£17,938.98

	RECEIPTS FOR December 17
	

	
	Cemetery     325.00
  Allotments 258.75 


	
	

	
	 

	Total Income December 2017
	£583.75
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